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CANDIDATE-INITIATED BACKGROUND CHECK 
AND VERIFICATION 

RELATED APPLICATIONS 

[0001] This application claims the bene?t of US. Provi 
sional Application No. 60/501,210, ?led Sep. 8, 2003, Which 
is herein incorporated in its entirety by reference. 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] The invention relates to background checks and 
veri?cation, and more particularly, to techniques that enable 
a person to verify their oWn background thereby alloWing a 
potential employer or other interested parties the ability to 
seek only quali?ed pre-screened candidates. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0003] There are a number of situations, Where people 
interact With one another, and one of the interacting parties 
must make a decision as to Whether or not to partner With or 

otherWise “engage” another party. For example, employers 
interact With job seekers to make hiring decisions, persons 
looking for dates interact With potential suitors to make 
dating decisions, and consumers looking for service provid 
ers interact With potential providers (plumbers, attorneys, 
carpenters) to make retainer decisions. In all such cases, the 
controlling party needs information about the candidate to 
make a proper engagement decision. 

[0004] Typically, most relevant information about a par 
ticular party is learned through face-to-face interaction or 
indirect communication (e.g., video dating service or sub 
mission of resumes through on-line job boards). Other 
important information, hoWever, such as criminal back 
ground, ?nancial instability, and invalidity of certain repre 
sentations (e.g., level of schooling, licensing, Work experi 
ence) is generally not readily communicated by the 
applicant. As such, the party seeking to engage assumes a 
risk that their target applicant is upstanding, reliable, and 
otherWise a stable and viable candidate. To minimize this 
risk, the party can have a background check performed on a 
prospective candidate to determine the existence of negative 
information. 

[0005] HoWever, parties such as employers historically 
have been much more likely to verify a job candidate’s 
background only after they have decided to choose and 
move forWard With a particular candidate for a position. 
Many smaller companies did not have the resources or the 
money to place every employee through a background 
screening process. Further complicating the situation is that 
background checks are regulated under the United States 
Government Within the Fair Credit Reporting Act. More 
recently, background checks are being conducted more 
ef?ciently through the use of computeriZed search technol 
ogy, online databases, and the Internet. 

[0006] For example, there are a number Websites, such as 
WWW.hirecheck.com, WWW.screennoW.com, and WWW.hir 
eright.com, Which are online databases for retrieving back 
grounds potential employees. These online systems employ 
varying algorithms that may search one or more databases 
for a match from the entered data. There are also commercial 
databases such as WWW.krollWorldWide.com, WWW.in-fo 
quest.com, and WWW.adp.com that are fee based online 
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services that can also be used to conduct background checks 
on individuals. These systems generally search credit 
bureaus, online criminal databases to generate a report for 
the requesting corporation. The criterion varies depending 
upon the databases and the offline searches done to compose 
the background check. 

[0007] With most conventional background check ser 
vices, particularly those used in the hiring process, the 
employer typically receives negative information about a 
candidate only after conducting the expensive and time 
consuming intervieW process. Moreover, there may be a 
reasonable explanation as to Why the negative information 
exists, thereby exonerating the candidate and alloWing their 
status as a viable candidate to remain in tact. For example, 
an applicant may have attended a college that has lost his 
records, and is therefore erroneously indicating that he did 
not attend the school. HoWever, due to the delicate nature of 
this type of situation, such an exonerating explanation Would 
not come to light using conventional background check 
techniques, and the candidate Would likely be rejected. 

[0008] Other problems remain as Well. For instance, 
despite all the advances associated With online information, 
the various public and private databases do not necessarily 
collaborate With each other. Thus, conventional systems are 
not instantaneous, in that multiple databases must be 
searched. In addition, the engaging party typically bears the 
cost for the screening process, putting an inordinate expense 
on that party, rather than distributing fair shares of that 
expense among each of the candidates. This expense to the 
engaging party is increased When a second background 
check is performed to prevent engaging on stale data. 

[0009] Therefore, What is needed are techniques that alloW 
applicants or other candidates to obtain background checks 
in advance so that the likes of employers, consumers, or 
other such parties can have all information needed to con 
sider the candidate for engagement. The advance back 
ground check should provide reliable information about the 
candidate, and alloW the candidate to annotate information 
included in the background report. 

BRIEF SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0010] One embodiment of the present invention provides 
a system for performing a candidate-initiated background 
check and veri?cation. The system includes a search module 
adapted to issue a candidate-initiated query to one or more 
databases storing information associated With various poten 
tial candidates, so as to assess the candidate’s acceptability 
for a particular engagement based on at least one of a 
background check and veri?cation of information provided 
by the candidate. A report generation module is con?gured 
to generate a report that includes query results provided by 
the search module, the results indicating the candidate’s 
acceptability for the particular engagement, Wherein the 
report can be selectively vieWed by a potential engaging 
party and further includes at least one section Where the 
candidate can annotate the results. The report can be asso 
ciated With an expiration date, to prevent engagement based 
on stale or otherWise incorrect information. 

[0011] In one such embodiment, the candidate is a job 
seeker, the potential engaging party is a potential employer 
having a pre-de?ned set of criteria for persons the employer 
is Willing to hire, and the particular engagement is employ 
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ment With the employer. Alternatively, the candidate is a date 
seeker that is using a dating service, the potential engaging 
party is a person having a pre-de?ned set of criteria for date 
seekers that person is Willing to date, and the particular 
engagement is a date With that person. The candidate 
initiated background check and veri?cation can be per 
formed online, Where the candidate can accesses the system 
via the Internet or other netWork to initiate the issuing of the 
query. The candidate-initiated background check and veri 
?cation can be performed, for example, in the context of an 
online job search service or an online dating service. 

[0012] In another such embodiment, the report generation 
module is further con?gured to assign the candidate a unique 
identi?cation number and seal that are associated With the 
candidate. The seal indicates that the report is available, and 
the unique identi?cation number alloWs the potential engag 
ing party to access the report (e. g., via a secure Internet link). 
The system may further include the one or more databases 
storing information associated With various potential candi 
dates. In one such case, the one or more databases are local 

to the system, thereby enabling rapid query-based searching. 
The one or more local databases can be stocked at least in 
part by data craWler applications that search targeted remote 
databases. In another such case, the one or more databases 
are remote to the system. 

[0013] The search module may include, for example, at 
least one of an address history search module for searching 
for the candidate’s address history, a civil record search 
module for searching for civil action records associated With 
the candidate, a criminal record search module for searching 
for criminal records associated With the candidate, and a 
social security veri?cation module for verifying the candi 
date’s social security number. Here, the search module may 
further include one or more display modules, each con?g 
ured to enable display of at least a portion of the results 
included in the report. The system may further include a 
candidate data intake module that is programmed or other 
Wise con?gured to prompt the candidate to provide personal 
information needed to execute the query. The personal 
information includes at least one of the candidate’s name, 
social security number, date of birth, and current address. 

[0014] Another embodiment of the present invention pro 
vides a system for performing a candidate-initiated back 
ground check and veri?cation. This particular system 
includes a local database stocked With information relevant 
to various potential candidates, Wherein the information 
enables at least one of background checks and veri?cation to 
be performed so as to pre-screen a candidate’s acceptability 
for a particular engagement. One or more search modules 
are communicatively coupled With the database. Each search 
module is con?gured to issue a candidate-initiated query to 
the database to assess the candidate’s acceptability for the 
particular engagement. A report generation module is con 
?gured to generate a report that includes query results 
provided by the one or more search modules. The results 
indicate the candidate’s acceptability for the particular 
engagement, and the report is associated With a unique 
identi?cation number that alloWs the potential engaging 
party to access the report. 

[0015] In one such embodiment, the report generation 
module is further con?gured to associate the report With a 
seal that is placed on at least one of the candidate’s resume, 
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application, online dating service ?le, or advertising. The 
seal indicates to the potential engaging party that the report 
is available. The report can be associated With an expiration 
date. 

[0016] Another embodiment of the present invention pro 
vides a method for performing a candidate-initiated back 
ground check and veri?cation. The method includes issuing 
a candidate-initiated query to one or more databases storing 

information associated With various potential candidates, so 
as to assess the candidate’s acceptability for a particular 
engagement based on at least one of a background check and 
veri?cation of information provided by the candidate. The 
method further includes generating a report that includes 
results of the candidate-initiated query, Where the results 
indicate the candidate’s acceptability for the particular 
engagement. The method further includes alloWing the can 
didate to revieW and annotate the report prior to any selec 
tive vieWing by a potential engaging party. 

[0017] In one such embodiment, the candidate-initiated 
background check and veri?cation is performed online, and 
issuing the candidate-initiated query is triggered in response 
to the candidate providing input via the Internet. The can 
didate-initiated background check and veri?cation can be 
performed, for example, in the context of an online job 
search service or an online dating service. Alternatively, the 
candidate-initiated background check and veri?cation can 
be performed on-site using a kiosk (e.g., at a job fair or 
dating service location). 
[0018] The method may further include storing the infor 
mation associated With various potential candidates in one or 
more local databases, thereby enabling rapid query-based 
searching. In such a case, the method may further include 
stocking the one or more local databases at least in part using 
data craWler applications that search targeted remote data 
bases. In an alternative embodiment, issuing the candidate 
initiated query to one or more databases includes accessing 
one or more remote databases. The method may further 
include prompting the candidate to provide personal infor 
mation needed to execute the query. The personal informa 
tion includes, for example, at least one of the candidate’s 
name, social security number, date of birth, and current 
address. 

[0019] Issuing the candidate-initiated query to one or more 
databases may further include at least one of: searching for 
the candidate’s address history, searching for civil action 
records associated With the candidate, searching for criminal 
records associated With the candidate, and verifying the 
candidate’s social security number. The method may further 
include assigning the candidate a unique identi?cation num 
ber that alloWs the potential engaging party to access the 
report. The method may further include associating the 
report With an expiration date. The method may further 
include associating the report With a seal (or other identi 
fying marker) that is placed on at least one of the candidate’s 
resume, application, online dating service ?le, or advertis 
ing. The seal indicates to the potential engaging party that 
the report is available. 

[0020] The method may further include alloWing the 
potential engaging party to revieW the report in response to 
the candidate releasing the report for revieW. The method 
may further include alloWing the potential engaging party to 
sanction additional reports relevant to the candidate in 
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response to the candidate’s approval. The method may 
further include notifying the candidate that the report has 
expired if an expiration date associated With report has 
passed. Here, the method may further include recertifying 
the report (e.g., re-checking candidate’s background and 
re-verifying candidate information) in response to the can 
didate af?rmatively responding to the notifying. The method 
may further include periodically recertifying the report to 
prevent engagement based on stale data. The method may 
further include alloWing the potential engaging party to 
recertify the report in response to approval by the candidate. 

[0021] Note that embodiments of the present invention can 
be implemented, for example, as a computer readable 
medium encoded With softWare, that When executed by a 
processor, causes the processor to carry out the method for 
performing a candidate-initiated background check and veri 
?cation. 

[0022] The features and advantages described herein are 
not all-inclusive and, in particular, many additional features 
and advantages Will be apparent to one of ordinary skill in 
the art in vieW of the draWings, speci?cation, and claims. 
Moreover, it should be noted that the language used in the 
speci?cation has been principally selected for readability 
and instructional purposes, and not to limit the scope of the 
inventive subject matter. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0023] FIG. 1 is a block diagram of a background veri 
?cation system that enables self-screening for various types 
of applicants con?gured in accordance With one embodi 
ment of the present invention. 

[0024] FIG. 2 illustrates a method for use by an applicant 
that Wishes to have their oWn background veri?ed to dis 
tinguish themselves from other non-pre-screened applicants 
in accordance With one embodiment of the present inven 
tion. 

[0025] FIGS. 3a and 3b illustrate a method for use in 
conjunction With an online job search service that alloWs a 
job seeker to pre-screen their oWn background to distinguish 
themselves from other non-pre-screened job seekers in 
accordance With one embodiment of the present invention. 

[0026] FIG. 4a is a graphical user interface for initiating 
job seeker veri?cation in accordance With one embodiment 
of the present invention. 

[0027] FIG. 4b is a graphical user interface displaying 
results to an employer’s query to a database of job seekers, 
some of Whom are pre-screened in accordance With one 
embodiment of the present invention. 

[0028] FIG. 4c illustrates a graphical user interface for 
shoWing a summary of a veri?cation report, as Well as 
underlying functionality that interface, in accordance With 
one embodiment of the present invention. 

[0029] FIG. 4a' illustrates a graphical user interface for 
shoWing a full veri?cation report, as Well as underlying 
functionality that interface, in accordance With one embodi 
ment of the present invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
INVENTION 

[0030] Embodiments of the present invention provide 
techniques that alloW applicants or other candidates to 
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obtain background checks in advance so that the likes of 
employers, recruiters, consumers, or other seeking parties 
can have all information needed to consider the candidate 
for engagement. The candidate’s pre-screened status can be 
indicated With an official seal or identifying mark displayed 
or otherWise associated With the candidate’s resume, appli 
cation, or advertising, thereby alloWing revieWing parties to 
identify pre-screened candidates for primary consideration 
over other non-pre-screened candidates. 

[0031] The background check can include, for example, 
identity veri?cation, criminal history, civil judgment history, 
drug screening, education veri?cation, and/or any other 
information that can be legally obtained and used in the 
evaluation of a candidate for a particular position (e.g., 
employee, suitor, service provider). The resulting informa 
tion is compiled into a report that can be electronically 
accessed or provided in hardcopy. If desired, the candidate 
can annotate information included in the background report 
prior to the report being released to other parties, so that 
information that might otherWise damage the candidate’s 
chances of being engaged can be remedied or at least 
commented on When appropriate. 

[0032] In addition, the seeking party (e.g., employer, 
recruiter, consumer, person looking for a date) is spared the 
cumulative cost of having to screen all candidates, as each 
of the individual candidates bears the cost of his oWn 
background check. At the same time, the candidate is 
afforded the bene?t of distinguishing himself from other 
non-pre-screened candidates. Also, the pre-screened results 
of each candidate can be associated With an expiration date 
to prevent engagements based on information that may no 
longer be accurate. As such, if the seeking party encounters 
an expired or otherWise aged report, a message can be sent 
to the candidate requesting an updated background search. 
The candidate’s pre-screened status can therefore be peri 
odically updated. 

[0033] A database containing the desired information can 
be maintained locally, and stocked by Internet data craWler 
applications that search targeted remote databases on a 
pre-established schedule. The local database can also be 
stocked With information that is input via data entry (e.g., 
input by a human or by a scanner con?gured With optical 
character recognition). The local database is therefore main 
tained current, and can be rapidly searched for relevant 
information. Each database query can be based on user 
input, such as a candidate’s ?rst, middle, and last name, 
social security number, date of birth, and current address 
including city and state. 

[0034] Veri?cation System Architecture 

[0035] FIG. 1 is a block diagram of a background veri 
?cation system that enables self-screening for various types 
of applicants con?gured in accordance With one embodi 
ment of the present invention. 

[0036] The applicant can log into the system via device 10. 
The device 10 can be any form of computer such as a 
personal computer, laptop, personal digital assistant, or 
tablet that is connected to the Internet. The connection to the 
Internet 30 can be conventionally implemented With Wire 
connections via the likes of telephone or cable Wiring and an 
appropriate modem, or With various conventional Wireless 
interfaces. Alternatively, the applicant can call in to cus 
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tomer service (not shown) to have a background veri?cation 
performed. Alternatively, the applicant can access the sys 
tem “on-site” at, for example, a career fair or dating service 
location. In such an embodiment, the system could be 
contained in a user-friendly kiosk. 

[0037] The applicant may be, for example, a job seeker or 
a person looking for a date via a dating service. Alterna 
tively, the applicant may be a service provider (e.g., 
plumber, carpenter, mechanic, laWyer) Wishing to attract 
customers that Will engage the applicant. Alternatively, the 
applicant may be a small business that Wishes to establish 
credibility and good standing in its business community, but 
has not yet been in existence long enough to receive a 
favorable status given by traditional reporting agencies (e.g., 
Dun and Bradstreet). 

[0038] As can be seen, the system includes a candidate 
veri?cation module 50 that is communicatively coupled With 
a local database 60, an offline data input module 165, an 
address history data craWler 160, a criminal records data 
craWler 155, and a civil records data craWler 150. Any 
conventional netWorking techniques can be used here, With 
this particular example using an Ethernet architecture. The 
Ethernet or other local area netWork is communicatively 
coupled to the Internet 30, to Which a number of remote 
databases 70 are connected. An applicant can access the 
system via the Internet 30 to commission a pre-screen 
background check. The results of the check are then pre 
sented to the applicant in a report. 

[0039] In this particular embodiment, the candidate veri 
?cation module 50 is con?gured to perform a pre-screen 
background check that includes an address history search, a 
civil record search, a criminal search, and a social security 
number veri?cation. In more detail, the module 50 includes 
a candidate data intake module 105, an address history 
search module 110 and corresponding display module 115, 
a civil record search module 120 and corresponding display 
module 125, a criminal record search module 130 and 
corresponding display module 135, and a social security 
number (SS#) veri?cation module 140 and corresponding 
display module 145. 
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[0040] Each functional module can be coded using con 
ventional programming techniques, such as Extensible 
Markup Language (XML) and other suitable mark-up lan 
guages for creating Web documents for an Internet-based 
system. Alternatively, programming languages such as C or 
visual Basic could be employed to implement the function 
ality and interfaces of the system. In one particular embodi 
ment, the system employs XML to retrieve information 
matching the candidate’s input, and to return output that is 
posted to a report Within that candidate’s online pro?le. In 
addition, the system uses ColdFusion Markup Language 
(CFML) to execute the XML gateWays With existing data 
bases and parse the output accordingly. The data elements 
that are queried via XML in this example include: address 
history, civil records (e.g., bankruptcy, tax liens, civil judg 
ments), criminal records, and social security number. The 
sub-modules of module 50 Will noW be discussed in detail. 

[0041] Candidate Data Intake Module 

[0042] The candidate data intake module 105 is con?gured 
to prompt the candidate to provide information needed to 
carry out the veri?cation process. In one embodiment, the 
candidate is prompted to enter the folloWing data: ?rst, 
middle, and last name, social security number, date of birth, 
and current address including city and state. Ascreen shot of 
this data intake page is shoWn in FIG. 4a. Each of the 
various search and veri?cation modules then execute a query 
of the local database 60 using the input received from the 
applicant. 

[0043] Address History Search Module 

[0044] The address history search module 110 is con?g 
ured to search for the applicant’s previous addresses. In one 
speci?c embodiment, module 110 is implemented as a Cold 
Fusion query to an address history section of the local 
database 60 designed to use the applicant’s social security 
number and name in order to produce a history of all 
associated addresses. Example code is shoWn here: 

url=“http://locateplus.com:8001/sW/personSearchSW.asp7userID=chTest&tuLastName=#U 
RLEncodedFormat(trim(getJobseeker.JbsiLName))#&tuFirstName=#URLEncodedFormat 
(trim(get]obseeker.]bsiFName))#&tuMiddleName=#URLEncodedFormat(trim(getJobsee 
ker.JbsiMName))#&tuCity=#URLEncodedFormat(trim(getJobseeker.JbsiCity))#&tuState 
=#URLEncodedFormat(trim(getJobseeker.StateiAbbr))#&tuSSN=#URLEncodedFormat(t 
rim(getJobseeker.JbsiSSN))#&Wildcards=100010100100001” method=“GET” 
resolveurl=“false”></cfhttp> 

<cfset root=“parse.persons”> 
<cfset ListPersons = “#root#.CHILDiLIST”’> 

<cfset ListPersons = Evaluate(ListPersons)> 
<cfset tagFlag = “person”> 
<c?oop index=“index3” list=“#ListPersons#”> 

<c?f Left(index3, Len(tagFlag)) is not tagFlag> 
<cfset ListPersons = ListDeleteAt(ListPersons,1)> 

</c?f> 
</c?oop> 
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<cfset getOID = Evaluate(getOID)> 
<c?f useThisOID is “”> 

<cfset getOID = getOID> 
</c?f> 
<cfset getfName = “#root#.#index3#.?rst.INNERiTEXT’B 
<cfset getfName = Evaluate(getfName)> 
<cfset getlName = “#root#.#index3#.last.INNERiTEXT”> 
<cfset getlName = Evaluate(getlName)> 
<c?f isNumeric(getOID) and ( trim(getfName) is 

trim(getJobseekerJbsiFName) or trim(getlName) is trim(getJobseekerJbsiLName) ) > 

url=“http ://WWW.locateplus.corn:8001/sW/personReportSW.asp?userID=chTest&o;=#useTh 
isOID#” method=“GET” resolveurl=“false”></cfhttp> 

<CFiXMLParser XML=“#cfhttp.?leContent#” output=“parse”> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 
</cftry> 
<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“saveReport”> 
update JobSeekerReports 
set JsriReport = ‘#cfhttp.?leContent#’ 
Where JsriID = #curJsrID# 

</cfquery> 
<cfcatch> 

<cfset reportOK=O> 
</cfcatch> 

</cftry> 

[0045] Address History Display Module 

[0046] The address history display module 115 enables the 
system to properly parse the output format of the address 
history query, and to display the applicant’s address history. 
Example Cold Fusion code is shoWn here: 

<c?f not isNumeric(URL.RID)> 
<c?ocationURL=“main.cfm7go=Message&msg=InvalidParam” 
addtoken=“NO”> 

<span class=“BodyTeXt”> 
<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“getJbs”> 
select StateiName, JbsiFName, JbsiMName, JbsiLName, 
Jbsijsvid, 
JbsfReportlComment, jbsiexpirationdate 
from States, Jobseekers 
Where Jobseekers.StateiID = States.StateiID and 

JbsiID = #session.LoggedIn# 

<span class=“BodyTeXtiBoldBigOrange”> 

Address History for: #getJbs.JbsiFName# #getJbs.JbsiMName# 

JSV Code: #getJbs.jbsijsvid# 
</cfoutput> 
</span> 

<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“chkReportID”> 
select JsriID, JsriReport 
from JobseekerReports 
Where JsriID = #URL.RID# and 

JbsiID = #session.LoggedIn# 

[0047] The following are addresses associated With this 
candidate from third party sources. They may not re?ect the 
most recent address but are a valuable resource to compare 

the “residential history” most employers ask for during the 
application process. Also, additional jurisdictional searches 
for both civil and criminal records can be sanctioned based 
on other addresses indicated in the history. 

a 

[0048] Report Fields: 

[0049] Field display, shoW/hide type, etc. 

[0050] ShoW hide type: 

[0051] 0=hide ?eld and data (skip ?eld) 

[0052] 1=shoW ?eld and data 

[0053] 2=hide ?eld and shoW data 
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[0054] c=put comma after data 

[0055] pick one format: 

a = as is 

d = format data as date 

i = image 

———> 

<cfscript> 
function XMLData(record, ?eld, format) 
{ 

returnStr =“”; 
getField = “#root#.#record#.#?eld#”; 
if(format is “d”) 

tempField = “#getField#.monthlNNERiTEXT’; 
tempField = “#Evaluate(tempField)#"; 
returnStr = “#tempField#”; 

tempField = “#getField#.year.INNERiTEXT’; 
tempField = “#Evaluate(tempField)#"; 
returnStr = “#returnStr#/#tempField#”; 

getField = “#getField#.INNERiTEXT”; 
getField = “#Evaluate(getField)#”; 
returnStr = “#getField ”; 

return returnStr; 

</cfscript> 
<cftry> 

<cfset ListParts = “#root#.CHILDiLIST”> 

<cfset ListParts = Evaluate(ListParts)> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

<cfloop index=“index” list=“#ListParts#”> 
<c?f index is “personal”> 

<!——— Report for: 
<cftry> 

<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “?rst”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<cftry> 

<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “middle”, “a” > 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<cftry> 

<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “last”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<br> ———> 

<!——— Parsing addresses ———> 
<cfelseif index is “addresses”> 
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<cftry> 
<cfset ListAddresses = “#root#.#index#.CHILDiLIST”> 

<cfset ListAddresses = Evaluate(ListAddresses)> 
<c?f ListLen(ListAddresses) gt O> 

Addresses:<br><br> 
</c?f> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<cfloop index=“index2” list=“#ListAddresses#”> 

<cftry> 
<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, 
“#index2#.addressA”, “a”)> 
<c?f trim(tempValue) is not “”> 

<cfoutput>#tempValue#<br></cfoutput> 
</c?f> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<cftry> 

<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, 
“#index2#.addressB”, “a”)> 
<c?f trim(tempValue) is not “”> 

<cfoutput>#tempValue#<br></cfoutput> 

<cfset reportType = 1> 

<cfset strComment = getJbsJbsiReport1Comment> 

<c?nclude template=“DspiCommentForm.cfm”> 
</span> 
<cfelse> 

This report has expired. 
</c?f> 

[0056] Civil Record Search Module 

[0057] The civil record search module 120 is con?gured to 
search civil records associated With the applicant. In one 
speci?c embodiment, module 120 executes an XML query 
into a civil actions section of the local database 60. This 

database section may include, for example, bankruptcy, tax 
lien, and other civil judgment records. Here, the query 
includes the candidate’s name and is limited to the speci?c 
state that Was input by the user as their current state of 

residence. HoWever, other embodiments may include a 
multi-jurisdictional search. In such a case, the query may 
also include other states indicated by the address history 
search. Example Cold Fusion code is shoWn here: 

<cfset curJsrID = getID.curID> 

<cfquery name=“getJobseeker” datasource=“#application.DSN#"> 
select jbsiidJbsisSN 
from jobseekers 
Where jbsiid=#session.LoggedIn# 

url=“http ://locateplus.com:8001/sW/laSearchSW.asp?hogLastName=#URLEncodedFormat( 
trim(getJobseeker.JbsiLName))#&hogFirstName=#URLEncodedFormat(trim(getJobseeke 
r.JbsiFName))#&hogMiddleName=#URLEncodedFormat(trim(getJobseekerJbsiMName 
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))#&State=#URLEncodedFormat(trim(getJobseeker.StateiAbbr))#&Wildcards=1 O0 1001 O0 
100” method=“GET” resolveurl=“false”></cfhttp> 

<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“saveReport”> 
update JobSeekerReports 
set JsriReport = ‘#cfhttp.?leContent#’ 
Where JsriID = #curJsrID# 

</cfquery> 
<cfcatch> 

<cfset reportOK=O> 
</cfcatch> 

</cftry> 

[0058] Civil Record Display Module 

[0059] The civil record display module 125 enables the 
system to properly parse the output format of the civil record 
search query, and to display the applicant’s civil records (if 
any). Example Cold Fusion code is shoWn here: 

<c?f not isNumeric(URL.RID)> 
<c?ocation URL=“main.cfm?go=Message&msg=InvalidParam” 
addtoken=“NO”> 

<SCRIPT LANGUAGE=“JavaScript”> 
function popUp(url, Winname, features) { 
sealWin=WindoW.open(url,Winname,features); 
self.name = “mainWin”; 

} 
</SCRIPT> 
<span class=“BodyTeXt”> 
<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“getJbs“> 
select StateiName, JbsiFName, JbsiMName, JbsiLName, 
Jbsijsvid, 
JbsfReportZComment, jbsiexpirationdate 
from States, Jobseekers 
Where Jobseekers.StateiID = States.StateiID and 

JbsiID = #session.LoggedIn# 
</cfquery> 
<span class=“BodyTextfBoldBigOrange’B 
<cfoutput> 
Civil Records for: #getJbs.JbsiFName# #getJbs.JbsiMName# 
#getJbsJbs LName#<br> 
JSV Code: #getJbs.jbsijsvid# 
</cfoutput> 
</span> 
<br> 
<br> 
<cfset OKcontinue=1> 
<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“chkReportID”> 
select JsriID, JsriReport 
from JobseekerReports 
Where JsriID = #URL.RID# and 

JbsiID = #session.LoggedIn# 
</cfquery> 

[0060] If Within our database <a href=“coverage.htm” 
target=“Win” onClick=“javascript:popUp(‘coveragehtm’, 
‘Win’, ‘toolbar=0,location=0,directories=0,status=0, 
menubar=0,scrollbars=1,resiZable=1,Width=5 00,height= 
450‘)”>coverage</a>, a statewide search of 
<cfoutput>#getJbs.State_Name#</cfoutput> Was conducted 
through Bankruptcy, TaX Lien, and Civil Judgments by the 
candidate’s ?rst, last and middle name (if provided). The 
results are as folloWs: 

<br> 
<br> 
<c?f chkReportID.recordcount eq O> 

<c?ocation URL=“main.cfmYgo=Message&msg=InvalidParam’ 
addtoken=“NO”> 

</c?f> 
<c?f DateCompare(noW( ), getlbsjbsiexpirationdate) lte O> 
<cftry> 

<CFiXMLParser XML=“#ch_kReportID.JsriReport#” 
output=“parse”> 
<cfset root=“parse.?lings”> 

<cfcatch type=“Any”> 
<span class=“BodyTeXtiBold”>No civil records 
found. </span> 
<cfset OKcontinue=O> 

</cfcatch> 
</cftry> 
<c?f OKcontinue> 

<c?f not isDe?ned(“root”)> 
No civil records found. 
<cfset OKcontinue=O> 

a 

[0061] Report Fields: 

[0062] Field display, shoW/hide type, etc. 

[0063] ShoW hide type: 

[0064] 0=hide ?eld and data (skip ?eld) 

[0065] 1=shoW ?eld and data 

[0066] 2=hide ?eld and shoW data 

[0067] c=put comma after data 

[0068] pick one format: 

a = as is 

d = format data as date 

1 = image 

———> 

<cfscript> 
function XMLData(record, ?eld, format) 
{ 

returnStr=“”; 

tempField = “#getField#.monthlNNERiTEXT”; 
tempField = “#Evaluate(tempField)#”; 
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returnStr = “#tempField#”; 

tempField = “#getField#.year.INNERiTEXT”’; 
tempField = “#Evaluate(tempField)#"; 
returnStr = “#rerurnStr#/#tempField#”; 

getField = “#getField#.INNERiTEXT”; 
getField = “#Evaluate(getField)#”; 
returnStr = “#getField ”; 

return returnStr; 

</cfscript> 
<cftry> 

<cfset ListFilings = “#root#.CHILDiLIST”> 
<cfset ListFilings = Evaluate(ListFilings)> 
<cfset tagFlag = “?ling”> 
<c?oop condition=“ListGetAt(ListFilings,1) is not tagFlag”> 

<cfset ListFilings = ListDeleteAt(ListFilings,1)> 
</cfloop> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<c?oop index=“index” list=“#ListFilings#”> 

<cftry> 
<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “person.?rst”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<cftry> 

<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “person.middle”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<cftry> 

<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “person.last”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<br> 
Address:<br> 
<cftry> 

<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “person.addressA”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<br> 
<cftry> 

<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “person.addressB”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<br><br> 
<cftry> 

<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “stateDesc”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 
<br> 
<cftry> 
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<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “plaintiff”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 

<cftry> 
<cfset tempValue=“”> 
<cfset tempValue = XMLData(index, “hfDesc”, “a”)> 
<cfoutput>#tempValue# </cfoutput> 
<cfcatch></cfcatch> 

</cftry> 

</cfloop> 

[0069] The results you viewed may include matches that 
are not necessarily the candidate who has ordered this 
service. Please review each match closely as some records 

may contain errors, omissions, or other factors that have 
resulted in a “possible match.” In an effort to be diligent, we 
cannot omit a match that our system ?agged due to lacking 
information with a public record source. Thus, you may wish 
to supplement this search with a manual search of the 
identi?ed civil records. A supplemental manual search can 
be ordered at <a href=“http://www.locateplus.com”>www. 
locateplus.com </a>. 

</c?f> 
<cfset reportType = 2> 
<cfset strComment = getJbsJbsiReport2Comment> 

<c?nclude template=“DspiCommentForm.cfm”> 
</span> 
<cfelse> 

This report has expired. 
</c?f> 

[0070] Criminal Record Search Module 

[0071] The criminal record search module 130 is con?g 
ured to search criminal records associated with the applicant. 
In one speci?c embodiment, module 130 executes an XML 
query into a criminal actions section of the local database 60. 
This database section may include, for example, convic 
tions, acquittals, sex offender records, and other criminal 
records. The query here includes the candidate’s name and 
is limited to the speci?c state that was input by the user as 
their current state of residence. However, and as previously 
explained, other embodiments may include a multi-jurisdic 
tional search (e.g., based on other states identi?ed in the 
candidate’s address history). In addition, the query may 
include other information to facilitate the search where 
allowed (e.g., SS# and DOB). Example Cold Fusion code is 
shown here: 

<cfhttp url=“http ://www.verifacts.com/GateWay. cfm?GatewayENTERSECT~#URLstr#" 
method=“GET” resolveurl=“false”></cfhttp> 
<!——— <cfoutput>#cfhttp.?lecontent#</cfoutput> ———> 

<cfset XMLData=trim(cfhttp.?lecontent)> 
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<cfset XMLData=Right(XMLData, Len(XMLData)-21)> 
<cfset XMLData=Replace(XMLData, “Search-Results”, “SearchResults”, “ALL”)> 
<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“saveReport”> 
update JobSeekerReports 
set JsriReport = ‘#XMLData#’ 

Where JsriID = #curJsrID# 

</cfquery> 
<cfcatch> 

<cfset reportOK=O> 
</cfcatch> 

[0072] Criminal Record Display Module 

[0073] The criminal record display module 1335 enables 
the system to properly parse the output format of the 
criminal record search query, and to display the applicant’s 
criminal records (if any). Example Cold Fusion code is 
shoWn here: 

<c?f not isNumeric(URL.RID)> 
<cflocationURL=“main.cfmYgo=Message8cmsg=InvalidParam’ 
addtoken=“NO”> 

<SCRIPT LANGUAGE=“JavaScript”> 
function popUp(url, Winname, features) { 
sealWin=WindoW.open(url,Winname,features); 
self.name = “mainWin”; 

a 

a 

} 
</SCRIPT> 
<span class=“BodyTeXt”> 
<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“getJbs”> 
select StateiName, JbsiFName, JbsiMName, JbsiLName, 
Jbsijsvid, 
JbsiReport3Comment, jbsiexpirationdate 
from States, Jobseekers 
Where Jobseekers.StateiID = States.StateiID and 

JbsiID = #session.LoggedIn# 
</cfquery> 
<span class=“BodyTextfBoldBigOrange’B 
<cfoutput> 
Criminal Records for: #getJbs.JbsiFName# #getJbs.JbsiMName# 
#getJbs.JbsiLName#<br> 
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JSV Code: #getJbs.jbsijsvid# 
</cfoutput> 
</span> 
<br> 
<br> 
<cfset reportOK = 1> 
<cfset PIDList=“”> 
<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“chkReportID”> 
select JsriID, JsriReport 
from JobseekerReports 
Where JsriID = #URL.RID# and 

JbsiID = #session.LoggedIn# 
</cfquery> 
<cfquery datasource=“#application.DSN#” name=“getState”> 
select StateiName 
from States, Jobseekers 
Where JobseekersStateiID = States.StateiID and 

JbsiID = #session.LoggedIn# 
</cfquery> 

[0074] If Within our database <a href=“coverage.htm” 
target=“Win” onClick=“javascript:popUp(‘coveragehtm’, 
‘Win’, ‘toolbar=0,location=0,directories=0,status=0, 
menubar=0,scrollbars=1,resiZable=1,Width=5 00,height= 
450‘)”>coverage</a>, a statewide search of 
<cfoutput>#getJbs.State_Name#</cfoutput> Was conducted 
through our compiled criminal records including incarcera 
tion, sex offender, and in some states, local criminal ?lings. 
We used the candidate’s ?rst, last, middle name, and if the 
source alloWed, date of birth and/or social security number. 
The results are as follows: 

<c?f chkReportID.recordcount eq O> 
<cflocation URL=“main.cfm?go=Message&msg=InvalidParam” addtoken=“NO”> 

<c?f DateCompare(noW( ), getJbs.jbsieXpirationdate) lte O> 

<CFiXMLParser XML=“#ch_kReportID.JsriReport ” output=“parse”> 
<cfset root=“parse.Search”> 

<cfcatch type=“Any”> 
<cfset reportOK = O> 
























